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Abstract 
 
There is not just one official definition of sustainability, but 
instead over three hundred. Previous studies together show tendencies 
towards a possible gap in the consumer versus company definitions of 
sustainability in apparel. A gap in how sustainability is defined. This 
thesis aims to contribute to the filling of this possible gap with a 
description and analysis of the matter. Deep semi structured interviews 
with ten female fashion consumers from the conscious Generation Y, 
defining and discussing sustainability were performed. The same 
consumers also attended a one-hour focus group session. The consumer 
definitions of sustainability were compared with the definitions from 
Gina Tricot, H&M, Kappahl, Lindex and MQ via their sustainability 
reports. Our findings shows several gaps in the way sustainability was 
defined by the conscious female fashion consumer from Generation Y and 
the conscious fashion company presenting a sustainability report. The 
two main gaps are the consumers defining sustainability as long lasting 
quality and less consumption. The companies in their sustainability 
reports do not address these definitions. Communication, deeper 
interaction and enhancements in the business model supply chains are 
concluded in order to address the gaps. For further research a larger 
more extended study could enhance the results and give deeper insights.  
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1.0 Introduction 
 
Sustainability has over three hundred definitions (Dobson 2000). 
Fourteen apparel brands report over eighty different sustainability 
indicators in their yearly sustainability reports (Kozlowski, Searcy & 
Bardecki 2015). Sustainability is broad (Maude 2014), it is complex 
(Amini & Bienstock 2014) and abstract (Birdsall 2014). But it is also 
essential (Isaksson, Garvare & Johnson 2015) and defines success for 
decades to come (Sheth, Sethia & Srinivas 2011). In the area of 
sustainability no absolute definition exists (Ahern 2015), and cannot 
exist (Birdsall 2014). In the apparel industry landscape there is 
simply no one size of sustainability that fits all (Kozlowski et al. 
2015). It is in this area, that we perform our research. 
 
Figure 1 is an attempt to illustrate the setup for our potential thesis 
gap in definitions of sustainability between the consumer on one hand 
and the company on the other.  
 

 
 
There could potentially be several sub areas within the apparel 
consumer area to investigate (between what is expected/the vision and 
what is actually perceived or purchased for example) and within the 
apparel company (between specification/vision and delivery for example) 
of how sustainability is defined. This is also illustrated in figure 1. 
We concentrate in this thesis on the overall holistic definition of 
sustainability from consumer on one hand and company on the other 
without further clear specification. This is also an area of limited 
exploration. Deeper penetrations of where exactly the largest potential 
gaps occur are ideas for further research. 
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1.1 Problem description 
In this research area young conscious consumers (Generation Y) and 
companies aiming to act conscious via supply chain management (SCM) are 
present. It is their reality that we want to investigate. But 
concerning some problem areas a lot of research has already been made. 
We will now show examples of previous research in the subject.  
 
Investigations in Generation Y consumers´ knowledge of sustainability 
are very limited (Kagawa 2007), especially within the apparel industry 
(Gam & Banning 2011; Ha-Brookshire & Norum, 2011; Morgan & Birtwistle 
2009). True consumer sustainability understanding is unclear due to the 
subject's complexity (Simpson & Radford 2012). Many have tried to grasp 
the existing definitions and concepts of sustainability (Birdsall 2014; 
Bjørn & Hauschild 2012; Isaksson et al. 2015; Maude 2014; Ahern 2015); 
others have made up their own definitions (Blaga 2013; Birdsall 2014;). 
Some have drawn models and frameworks of the subject (Crittenden, 
Crittenden, Ferrell, Ferrell & Pinney 2011; Sheth et al. 2011), others 
have ranked definitions after significance (Amini & Bienstock 2014). Or 
looked at sustainability indicators in the global apparel industry 
(Kozlowski et al. 2015). Others have investigated sustainability 
reports for companies’ definitions of sustainability and the planetary 
boundary stakeholders view (Isaksson et al. 2015). Some have performed 
research on customers standpoint in different situations related to 
sustainability (Hanss & Böhm 2012; Gam & Banning 2011; Hills & Lee 
2012). Theoretically, researchers have grasped the customer-centric 
view of sustainability as a concept (Sheth et al. 2011), and mapped the 
market-oriented sustainability for communication and customer key 
implementation (Crittenden et al. 2011). But are they all really 
talking about the same sustainability? Or are they addressing pears and 
apples. No one seems to have deeply studied (via long interviews and 
with qualitative understanding) the concept of sustainability as 
defined by the two parties in apparel. This setup contains the consumer 
on one side, company on the other.  
 
Since many different definitions of sustainability exists (Dobson 2000) 
it becomes a problem in itself. Sustainability measurements, unity 
amongst the concepts and proper reporting are of crucial interest in 
the apparel supply chain (SC) (Wible, Mervis & Wigginton 2014). The 
research area of SCM is being rich of ideas for improvement for the 
companies (Eriksson 2014). In textiles one of the main problems with 
lacking sustainability implementation is the grey area of the non-
unanimous definition of sustainability (Kozlowski et al. 2015). The 
next area frontier is being the industry addressing material 
sustainability issues. Still the concept of sustainability to a company 
can be highly diversified and different, even within the same industry 
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(Kiron, Kruschwitz, Rubel, Reeves & Fuisz-Kehrbach 2013). In the same 
market the informative and sustainable Generation Y, born in the late 
70´s to early 90’s is taking tone in the marketplace (McMahon 2010; 
Jerew 2013; Hill & Lee 2012).  
 
No size of sustainability fits then all (Kozlowski et al. 2015), but 
the subject is highly essential to address (Isaksson et al. 2015).  
Sustainability can be a holistic approach to management (Blaga 2013), 
with a value in communicating sustainability (Prosperity 2014). Still 
very few companies are communicating its defined sustainability cases 
to the public; only 40 per cent of the ones that state sustainability 
to be of significant importance really do (Kiron et al. 2013). This 
although a service perception gap usually is present between the 
company and its consumer (Harrison, van Hoek & Skipworth 2014), which 
also might exist as a gap in perceived sustainability (how it is 
defined). The conscious sustainability Generation Y consumer that cares 
about sustainability on one side, and the conscious apparel company 
communicating their strategic view of sustainability in their 
sustainability reports on the other. In the theoretic middle is the 
definition of sustainability, what sustainability is to the consumer 
and to the company, plus a problem of how a gap would be managed.  
 
 
1.2 The aim 
The aim of this thesis is to contribute to a covering of a potential 
gap in the definition of sustainability between the female conscious 
Generation Y fashion consumer and the conscious fashion apparel 
company. To fulfil this, the following components are addressed:  
 

- To describe definitions of sustainability. 
- To analyse the differences and/or similarities in the definitions 

of sustainability from the consumer and company, explaining why 
these differences and/or similarities might occur.  

- Explaining ways of how to manage the potential definition gap in 
the textile supply chain.   

 
If there is no gap in the definition category our explanatory aim is to 
discuss if the sustainability view given is sustainable or not.  
 
 
1.3 The research question 
What are the similarities and differences between how female conscious 
fashion consumers of Generation Y and conscious fashion companies 
define sustainability, and how can the differences be managed from a 
sustainable textile supply chain perspective?  
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1.4 Contribution 
The contribution in our descriptive aim is valid since the particular 
field of research seems to be unexplored within the academic field, and 
not done in branch view like this before. The contribution is also 
valid since there is no standard for defining sustainability in 
practice, and not a regulatory definition within the apparel industry. 
Hence, we would like to present similarities and differences in the 
views of sustainability between the conscious consumer and the fashion 
brand to the industry. Since we analyse why these differences and 
similarities in the views of defining sustainability might occur, we 
might enhance the understanding in the industry, no matter of brand. 
This could then contribute to the harmonisation process of defining 
sustainability in the sector.  
 
 
1.5 Definitions 
Conscious fashion consumer: A consumer that care about sustainability 
and purchase fashion; potentially for its consciousness. The word 
consumer, and not customer, is used due to the fact that we want to 
emphasise the connection to consumption. Also that we want the area to 
concern the respondents view on their consumption, in relation to 
sustainability, not their role as customer to the company first hand.  
 
Conscious fashion company: A company mainly segmented within fashion 
apparel; having a conscious approach via a sustainability report.  
 
Generation Y: The sustainability generation born 1977 to 1994.  
 
Sustainability definition gap: When the definition of sustainability 
given from one part (consumer or company), does not match the given 
definition from the other part.  
 
Major gap: When the information that is building the gap is addressed 
by more than 50 per cent of the respondents (consumer or company). 
Minor gap is then the opposite concerning per cent from major gap.  
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2.0 Theoretical framework 
 
Sustainability introduction 
The earth is trembling and the climate changes are accelerating in 
their chaotic course (Bartolini 2014; Svensson & Wagner 2012; Rockström 
& Klum 2012). The Aral sea is through human activity dried out; and on 
the same planet one kilogram of cotton craves 3 800 litres of water 
(Fletcher 2014). The textile industry with its fast business models has 
a shockingly high price for cheap fashion (Cline 2013) and we only 
theoretically know why the responsibility can be foreseen (Eriksson 
2014). Good news is there is a growing demand for an alternative arena 
of thinking (Brand, Luyt & Vos (ed.) 2008; Macarthur 2014), the 
conscious consumption (Sheth et al. 2011).  
 
Since intensified nature phenomenon and climate variability in recent 
years have occurred (Bartolini 2014), the corporate attention for ideas 
of more environmental nature has been raised (Bjørn & Hauschild 2012). 
Stating criticism towards pure financial measurement for soft values 
(Bartolini 2014). But with different definitions and separate 
stakeholders for the same concept sustainability confuses (Isaksson et 
al. 2015). Making the subject difficult to grasp (Maude 2014).  
 
Eco-friendly lifestyles have become popular (Bartolini 2014). But it 
will take more than that, and a reduction of our material living 
standards are needed (Marglin 2013 in Bartolini 2014). This requires 
responsibility from the people and the socio-economic system, but we 
are hindered by our own greed (Bartolini 2014). Hence, information and 
education is the key for shift to sustainability (Birdsall 2014).  
 
 
2.1 Definitions of sustainability 
There is no one definition or explanatory model to cover the concept of 
sustainability (Birdsall 2014). Instead there are many definitions and 
views of what sustainability is (Isaksson et al. 2015; Birdsall 2014). 
Naturally then, the subject is complex and far-reaching (Amini & 
Bienstock 2014), but the incoherency spreads wide. It also covers the 
ones presenting their own actions in the matter; the companies 
publishing their yearly sustainability report. They rarely state a 
clear definition for sustainability (Isaksson et al. 2015).  
 
Some well known examples of how sustainability can be defined follows 
now in this line up of definitions. Some are theoretical, some are 
highly commercialised and used in industry. 
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Sustainability as sustainable 
The meaning of the word sustainable is to maintain or to keep going in 
the current stage also in the future (Maude 2014). But the concept has 
many sides and is complex (Ahern 2015). In the research area of 
apparel, Watson (2015) address a definition of what it is to sustain 
for designers. Quality and customers´ will to act for sustainable 
maintenance can in this context define the view in sustainability. The 
concept of sustaining will be developed more in chapter 2.5. 
 
Sustainable development (SD) 
The word sustainability, more than SD, emphasise the social aspect in 
its definition. This while SD in its turn is being linked to economic 
growth (Birdsall 2014). Also Maude (2014) defines the view of SD and 
sustainability as very different concepts. The word sustainability to 
him is being the remained condition of acting sustainable, while SD per 
se is a process of change. On the other hand sustainability and SD 
occurs also as synonyms, being two sides of the same defined coin 
(Birdsall 2014; Isaksson et al. 2015). 
 
Our Common Future or the Brundtland definition 
In order for us to secure the future generation’s survival, while using 
the resources of today, sustainability is the concept at hand 
(Brundtland 1987). That is the context of a very commonly used 
definition of sustainability from the World Commission on Environment 
and Development, focusing on economic growth SD (Birdsall 2014). But as 
the consumption is exceeding what this earth is able to produce, we are 
actually shifting the responsibility to future generations per se 
(Isaksson et al. 2015). The viewpoint in Brundtland's definition is 
nevertheless broad (Maude 2014). Stating the need of being put into a 
context to show its complexity (Birdsall 2014). However in real-world 
situations the Brundtland definition has proven somewhat difficult to 
assess (Maude 2014).  
 
The triple bottom line (TBL) 
The TBL is the balance between the economic, the environmental and the 
social performance of a business (Elkington 1998). Birdsall (2014) 
states that the use of the three TBL components in itself does not 
reflect the complexity of the concept sustainability. The author 
continues to state that such a definition is vague and too abstract. 
The TBL is more of a Crippled Bottom Line (CBL) in the way that it does 
not support organizational change towards sustainability (Isaksson et 
al. 2015). In reality there is no limit, no time when sustainability 
can be reached since the future is uncertain, hence an absolute 
definition of balance is impossible (Birdsall 2014).  
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Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) 
CSR is the TBL business sustainability balance in the company world 
(Löhman & Steinholtz 2004; Isaksson et al. 2015; Svensson & Wagner 
2015). It is also acting in a business level subsystem of the global 
sustainability system (Isaksson et al. 2015; Amini & Bienstock 2014). 
The different levels of CSR existing within the system and a variety of 
perspectives make it complex (Amini & Bienstock 2014). This also goes 
for the need to switch between them when addressing different 
stakeholders effects (Ahern 2015). The most sophisticated level of CSR 
being a shift from tactical to strategic approach becoming a CSR 
operation, like Patagonia (Amini & Bienstock 2014).  
 
The triple top line (TTL) 
Enhancing the TBL balance for an equilibrium impact on the environment 
is the TTL suggests McDonough and Braungart (2002). In their idea, if a 
motor is to be produced it shall be designed so that it contributes and 
enhances the environment, for example by spreading fresh air to 
equilibrate pollution and its own production. TTL is taking TBL a step 
further, with an approach to sustainability that is circular and runs 
waste management for zero impact. The approach has within CSR been seen 
as preventative and an idea of thinkers, rather than a build up for 
sustainability (Amini & Bienstock 2014).  
 
Other definition mind-sets 
Profit, Planet and People 
Dimensions of sustainability exist by defining the concept profit, 
planet and people. Profit being secondary, as humanity and nature act 
main stakeholders of the global system (Isaksson et al. 2015).  
 
Social, Economical, Cultural, Political and Environmental balance 
All sorts of added concepts for holistic sustainability definition 
exist. It does not naturally lead to sustainability, but a desired 
outcome in the added concept´s measurement tool (Maude 2014).   
 
Sustainability as a never-ending process 
Sustainability shall not be seen as an isolated island but as dynamic 
(Birdsall 2014). A definition of sustainability in this manner: 
 
“Sustainability is made up of three interrelated components: 
environmental, socio-cultural and economic. These components interact 
in ways that are unpredictable and coevolutionary that effect further 
change with unforeseen outcomes. Sustainability is a dynamic process 
but not the end point when working to resolve an issue” (Birdsall 2014, 
page 816).  
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Environment in focus 
Back to the core, the earth and its scarce resources, in contrast to 
our consumption behaviour the environmental aspect could be given more 
focus (Maude 2014). Defined as: “Environmental sustainability is the 
maintenance into the future of the environmental functions that support 
human life and human welfare” (Maude 2014, page 48).  
 
Visions and mind-sets 
The sustainable yield mind-set is a consciousness and continuous yield 
(trade-off), grasping the idea that you shall not use what you cannot 
replace (Wiersum 1995). Preventing to fish at a faster pace than the 
fish can breed for example (Maude 2014). Sustainability in itself is an 
abstract visionary idea, which can by enabling people turn into reality 
(Birdsall 2014).  
 
Models and frameworks defining sustainability 
Birdsall (2014) emphasize a diagram showing indicators of weak and 
strong sustainability. Action plans for when lacking sustainability are 
crucial (Isaksson et al. 2015). Or modelling an illustrative framework 
graded in dimensions and sophistication of sustainability based on CSR 
reviews, from compliance with regulation to when zero-waste occurs 
(Amini & Bienstock 2014). Or the Higgs apparel model for measuring 
sustainability impact (Kruschwitz 2013). A problem though with these 
models can be the lack of interrelationship between the components of 
the defined sustainability (Birdsall 2014).     
 
Efficiency and Effectiveness mind-set of sustainability 
The eco-efficient approach is a zero emission and more from less 
strategy, versus effectiveness as enhancing qualitative process for 
circular thinking (Braungart, McDonough & Bollinger 2007). But the 
concept sustainability is a system that sustains, not an act of 
austerity (Isaksson et al. 2015). In this context the life cycle 
assessment (LCA) efficiency and cradle-to-cradle (C2C) effectiveness 
can interact (Bjørn & Hauschild 2012). There is sometimes an evident 
use for quantifiable measurements (Maude 2014). 
 
Sustainability definitions in the textile industry 
There is no clear definition of sustainability view in the apparel 
sector. Sustainability indicators lack consistency and no one size fits 
all solution seems possible. Customer engagement being among the least 
addressed indicators of measuring what sustainability is while SC in 
the sustainability reports is the far most defined concept. The textile 
industry usually being conservative and hard to change, but 
sustainability is no longer viewed as a niche but a necessity 
(Kozlowski et al. 2015).  
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2.2 The consumer view on sustainability 
Consumers are showing greater concern regarding sustainability issues 
(Simpson & Radford 2012), and young Swedish consumers are 
environmentally aware (Gwozdz, Netter, Bjartmarz & Reisch 2013). 
However, how consumers grasp the complexities of the concept of 
sustainability is unclear (Simpson & Radford 2012). Hill and Lee (2012) 
argues that only a few studies have investigated the area of young 
consumers knowledge of sustainability. The findings from these studies 
indicates that sustainability is not a distinct concept to consumers, 
and that knowledge gaps in terms of the understanding of sustainability 
exists (Carew & Mitchell 2002; Kagawa 2007).  
 
Hanss and Böhm (2012) research investigating Norwegian consumers´ 
understanding of the concept sustainability, shows that the 
environmental, social and developmental dimensions were particularly 
important in consumers´ understanding of the sustainability concept. 
The environmental dimension is the most evident, which is supported by 
several authors (Simpson & Radford 2012; Kagawa 2007; Hill & Lee 2012). 
This is contributing to the misconception that sustainability only 
addresses concern to ecological issues (Simpson and Radford 2012). This 
misperception is especially evident in the apparel industry (Hill & Lee 
2012). Distantly following are social and economic themes (Kagawa 2007; 
Hill & Lee 2012; Gam and Banning 2011). In a research conducted by Gam 
and Banning (2011) exploring apparel students´ definitions of 
sustainability in the apparel industry, three themes emerged; use of 
environmentally friendly and renewable material, safe production 
practices and reusing/recycling.  
  
Hill’s and Lee´s (2012) survey findings show that the participants, 
young Generation Y female consumers, found durability to be the most 
important attribute associated with sustainability. These findings are 
supported by a survey research conducted by McNeill and More (2015) 
investigating attitudes towards sustainability. Their research also 
revealed that buying the highest quality available was defined as the 
most thought of aspects when buying sustainable fashion clothing. The 
other main theme to emerge in their research regarding what the term 
meant for the survey respondents was lessened environmental impact. To 
this can be added another finding found in Hill´s and Lee´s (2012) 
survey. What consumers associated with sustainability in this study was 
the emphasising of preservation and conservation, including the need to 
protect the earth for generations to come.  
 
Hill´s and Lee´s (2012) research also shows that the participants 
define sustainability in a simplified way demonstrating limited 
knowledge and understanding of the concept. The consumers´ lack of 
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knowledge regarding sustainability of apparel most likely contribute to 
the discrepancy between actual behaviour and attitude (Hill & Lee 
2012), where factors such as fit, style and price often are valued 
higher than the sustainability factor (Niinimäki 2010). This can also 
be linked to the relevance of separating the terms fashion and clothing 
apart, since fashion provides more than just functionality, states 
Kaiser (1997). 
 
The low level of specific knowledge connected to the negative impact 
that the apparel industry has, indicates that there is a need for 
education in order to improve consumers knowledge about sustainability 
(Hill & Lee 2012). Consumer education has proven to be essential to 
mitigate the throwaway culture and to raise awareness of the many 
issues in the fashion industry (Shen, Zheng, Chow & Chow 2014). 
According to Gwozdz et al. (2013) it also exist scepticism and a lack 
of trust towards company sustainability claims among consumers, 
questioning the motives of the companies.  
 
 
2.3 The company view on sustainability 
More than a third of the apparel and footwear market world wide are 
part of the Sustainable Apparel Coalition (SAC), a trade organization 
working towards a reduced environmental and social impact in the 
apparel and footwear industry (SAC 2015 a), including our Swedish 
representative H&M (SAC 2015 b). How SAC views sustainability could 
therefore be seen as representative for a large proportion of the 
apparel market´s view. The SAC is working on a sustainability 
measurement tool called the Higg Index, that is an environmental index 
(Kruschwitz 2013), a new measure of sustainability including the whole 
supply chain.  The aim is to become the basis of a new system of 
consumer labelling, enabling the customers to make a more aware 
decision regarding sustainability when purchasing products (Savitz & 
Weber 2014). The Higg Index consists of a number of sustainability 
assessment tools, called modules, which evaluates the impact from the 
companies´ facilities, brands and products using specific environmental 
and social criteria (SAC 2015 c). In the brand module, designing for 
durability and longevity is one part where the company can be evaluated 
for its sustainability (SAC 2013). In order to understand the impact of 
products, a tool called Rapid Design Module (RDM) can be used (SAC 2015 
c). The aim of the RDM tool is to provide the designers with guidance 
and education during the product creation process regarding 
environmental impact of the design (SAC 2015 d). The RDM tool does not 
take product durability and longevity in consideration. The 
environmental impacts measured by the Higg Index includes 
energy/greenhouse gas emissions, water, wastewater/effluent, air 
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emissions, waste, and chemicals management across the life cycle of the 
apparels (SAC 2015 e). As illustrated in the figure 2 below, the 
environmental impacts measured by the Higg Index can be connected to 
the nine planetary boundaries. 
  

 
 
Figure 2, Larsson, J. (2013), Higg and the planetary boundaries, [unpublished 
material]. Borås: The Swedish School of Textiles, University of Borås.  
 
The company view of sustainability tends to reflect the TBL, but lack 
the evident link to the nine planetary boundaries and the stakeholder 
connection needed to manage a change towards sustainability (Isaksson 
et al. 2015). With the SAC comes a broader initiative for the companies 
in sustainability improvements (Kozlowski et al. 2015). It can be the 
company's way to react to an eco-trend, or the customer purchase 
motivation needed to act at all (Gam & Banning 2011).  
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2.4 Textile value chain management and sustainability 
Almost all literature on textiles within sustainability is pointing 
towards sustainable supply chain management (SSCM) according to 
Kozlowski et al. (2015). The sustainable supply chain (SSC) being an 
extended and dynamic SC emphasizing responsiveness and sustainable 
values (Svensson 2007; Cetinkaya, Cuthbertson, Ewer, Klaas-Wissing, 
Piotrowicz & Tyssen 2011). The subject of SSCM is the far most 
addressed indicator of sustainability when sustainability reports from 
fourteen SAC apparel companies is investigated (Kozlowski et al. 2015). 
The authors further states that SSCM in the textile industry can be 
hard to manage, due to the fact that in most cases parts of the SC are 
beyond the own corporate borders (sourcing). Sometimes all of these SC 
processes are being made at different geographical locations (Kaya & 
Öztürk 2014). Along the entire SC companies are aiming to address 
positive contributions to society in terms of CSR attributes and mind-
set (Burns, Mullet & Bryant 2011). The authors continue stating that 
balancing design, production and distribution at price pressured 
highest quality, alongside with sustainable conditions in a profitable 
manner is preferable. Due to this complex SSCM in textiles, it ought to 
be quite difficult to start up the sustainability work in an 
organisation by addressing the SSCM first (Kozlowski et al. 2015).  
 
The apparel industry has been growing in the fast lane and seen major 
success within the two last decades (Kozlowski et al. 2015). This 
market growth and the increased use of synthetic fibres heavily stress 
the CO2 emissions from the industry (Oh & Jeong 2014). Turning an 
intense eye on the sector concerning its SC impact on the TBL 
indicators (Kozlowski et al. 2015). Emphasizing the need for 
improvement in the SSCM arena (Fletcher 2014). The dialogue is 
continuously growing within the field of sustainability management and 
strategic handling of SC issues within the textile industry (Kozlowski 
et al. 2015). The industry is questioned for how to possibly implement 
and how to improve their sustainability programs and that the current 
approach is not enough (ibid). Questioning if the fast fashion SC 
concept with a sustainable business model can ever work (The Guardian 
2013). The challenge is to break the role of driving a culture of 
consumption addresses Kozlowski et al. (2015).  
 
A consumer versus company gap and the textile SC 
Due to the fact that the textile SC produces products (apparel), which 
is accommodated by service processes (retailing), it is a SC that has 
direct contact with the customer (Burns et al. 2011; Larsson 2011) and 
therefore is present for the service gap of expectations between 
supplier and customer (Harrison et al. 2014). The consumer and company 
perception gap is also identified specifically for the textile industry 
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by an illustration of the SC by Larsson (2011). This illustration can 
be found in figure 3 below.  
 

 
 
Figure 3, General model of fashion business, Larsson, J. (2011, page 5). 
 
The textile industry SC’s are often long due to the abroad sourcing of 
production, the many stock keeping unit (SKU) alternatives in colour 
and style and the fast fashion factor of constantly new items in store 
(Kozlowski et al. 2015; Larsson 2011; Eriksson 2014). Even if there are 
examples of shorter SC concepts within the textile industry (Larsson 
2011), this is the norm. A constant pressure of shortening the lead-
time to market is present within fashion, and large gains from a well-
designed SC are highly evident (Kaya & Öztürk 2014).  
  
Ideas for improved textile SSCM  
Addressing different methods and theoretical calculation to improve a 
change of the fashion SC for the future is crucial to the industry (Li, 
Kang & Xu 2015; Hinkka, Häkkinen, Holmström & Främling 2015). The 
economic gains and the clear threats of negative consequences in 
material scarcity, pollutions and SC complications stress the SSCM 
(Cetinkaya et al 2011; Macarthur 2014; Fletcher 2014). This also goes 
for the increased awareness from the fashion consumers (Shen 2014). Or 
ideas of second order SC with non-virgin materials circulating and 
customers beyond the first purchaser are addressed (Svensson 2007). 
Also concepts such as redefined new eco-materials, sustainable 
manufacturing, green distribution and green retailing enter the market 
of the fashion companies to compete (Shen 2014). ICT (Information and 
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Communication Technologies) is highly used for the purpose (Cetinkaya 
et al. 2011), not only in the ordinary upstream (towards supplier) and 
downstream (towards customer) SC, but also in reverse logistics (RL) 
(Östlin, Sunding & Björkman 2008). Like in collecting garments for 
recycling. But also as online shopping portals in different manners is 
using ICT tools for acting more sustainable (Shen 2014).  
 
Safety regulation goals, programs for reduction of carbon emissions, 
and promotion actions for eco-fashion is no longer only for the large 
fashion firms as a competitive advantage (Shen 2014). Even if fast 
fashion continues to grow in its original outlines in some areas still 
(Geng, Fu, Sarkis & Xue 2012). The linear take, make, dispose of fast 
fashion which piles up in form of material in our closets is not 
sustainable and cannot last (Macarthur 2013). The circular economy (CE) 
of reuse in different manners by closed systems then being a solution 
(Macarthur 2014; McDonough & Braungart 2002). Even though it is not 
looking that profitable when using closed loop supply chains in the 
fashion industry so far (Oh & Jeong 2014). 
 
There are a lot of ideas in the area, for SSCM and textiles (Eriksson 
2014; Kozlowski et al. 2015; Shen 2014). Strategic as well as 
functional, advised to continuously improve sustainability work in SSCM 
processes (Reefke, Ahmed & Sundaram 2014). With internal as well as 
external communication used for best practice (Ahern 2015). Maybe 
communicating the sustainability aspect from the corporate point of 
view, not addressing theoretical aspects into to empirical reality can 
help the new SSCM development (Svensson & Wagner 2015). Or to emphasize 
stakeholder pressure for sustainability via awareness, adoption of 
goals and practices into the SC can be used (Meixell & Luoma 2015).  
 
 
2.5 The view of sustainability as sustainable, or not 
The sustainability concept is not an unquestioned area (Bernard 2014; 
Bjørn & Hauschild 2013; Martin, Boersema & Blowers 2012). Since one of 
the aims with this thesis is to discuss if the sustainability view 
given is sustainable or not, the concept will here be questioned. Bjørn 
and Hauschild (2013) argues that the eco-efficiency approach have 
gained wide acceptance as a way to ensure sustainability through the 
use of technological innovation. However, the concept lacks long-term 
vision and strategy with the risk of optimizing systems that are 
inherently unsustainable, states the same authors. There is also a risk 
of increases in consumption levels due to the increased efficiency. As 
Martin, Boersema and Blowers (2012, page 4) argues: 
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It is necessary not merely to maintain a balance but to retain 
and restore environments, including the atmosphere itself, 
that are becoming depleted and polluted to the point where, in 
the absence of action, widespread and catastrophic 
consequences will set in. 
 

Bjørn and Hauschild (2013) further argues that one of the drawbacks 
with cradle-to-cradle from a sustainability point of view is that it is 
compatible with continued economic growth. At the same time, European 
Environment Agency (EEA) (2010) shows that the historical correlation 
between material consumption per inhabitant and income are strong. This 
implies that even with 100 per cent continues loop recycling using 
energy from only renewable sources; the need for virgin resources will 
continue in order to feed the growth in direct material consumption 
(Bjørn & Hauschild 2013). EEA (2011) continues on the same track, 
stating that due to the accumulation of goods, making the material 
unavailable for recycling during a long period, not even maximum 
recycling will be able to cover the demand in a growing EU economy. 
 
The importance of behavioural changes to reach a sustainable state is 
argued by Martin, Boersema and Blowers (2012). Goworek et al. (2012) 
states that clothing retailers do not address the overriding issue that 
current consumption levels are unsustainable. The author further argues 
that these organizations are uniquely positioned to influence the 
consumers. Research has shown that making clothes in durable materials 
and encouraging consumers to buy less and better quality is the most 
effective way of achieving sustainability (after eliminating harmful 
materials) (Bernard 2014). 
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3.0 Method 
 
 
3.1 Short summary 
To answer the research question “What are the similarities and 
differences between how female conscious fashion consumers of 
Generation Y and conscious fashion companies define sustainability, and 
how can the differences be managed from a sustainable textile supply 
chain perspective?” a qualitative study was conducted. The consumer 
view on sustainability was answered through semi-structured individual 
interviews with ten fashion consumers and thereafter three focus groups 
with the same respondents. During these interviews and focus group 
sessions, an empirical saturation was reached. The company view on 
sustainability was answered through analysing five companies´ 
sustainability reports. In the theory chapter peer-reviewed articles 
were used as far as possible.  
 
Examples of keywords search: Definitions sustainability, defining 
sustainability, customer view sustainability, company view 
sustainability and sustainability communication. 
 
 
3.2 Choice of method 
Since an objective with the study is to grasp the understandings of the 
concept sustainability, a qualitative study is appropriate (Bryman 
2012). The method also provides the opportunity to uncover what lies 
behind certain phenomenon (Strauss & Corbin 1990). The purpose of the 
study is to create a deep understanding of different views on 
sustainability in the fashion industry and to explore what lies behind 
these interpretations. The qualitative interviewing approach provides 
us the possibility to make sense of the consumer’s interpretations and 
meaning (Warren 2002). 
 
Since a quantitative approach requires fixed concepts through the use 
of indicators (Bryman 2012), this approach seemed inappropriate since 
we wanted to find out the respondent's view of sustainability from 
their perspective. To provide them with the sustainability concept 
beforehand could lead the respondent’s answers regarding how they 
define sustainability.       
 
 
3.3 Linking theory and research 
To link theory and research, an approach inspired by the deductive 
approach was used, where theory guides the research (Bryman 2012). The 
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foundation for the questionnaire and further into the interviews 
derived from the theoretical framework. Also, the collected material 
from the reports was chosen with foundation in theory. The introduction 
of deductive procedures into qualitative research can have the 
possibility to assure conviction in the qualitative research findings 
(Hyde 2000). Scrapens and Roberts (1993) argue that theories can be 
used to inform the researchers, not to get indications of what the 
truth is. The explanations are a combination of the theoretical 
framework and the empirical material. In line with Scrapens and Roberts 
(1993), the theoretical framework has been used to create an 
understanding of, and provide guidance for, the collected material and 
the empirical material was used to strengthen the theoretical 
framework. We have in this study, in similarity with what Scrapens and 
Roberts (1993) advocates, used an approach with the aim to contribute 
to and strengthen an existing theoretical framework with new empirical 
context provided.     
 
    
3.4 Data collection method 
The individual interviews and the focus group sessions held in Swedish 
were recorded using an audio-recorder with permission from the 
respondents. Transcription notes in Swedish were taken throughout the 
interviews and the focus group sessions and selected parts of the 
Swedish transcriptions were thereafter translated into English to be 
used in this thesis. The transcription notes also enabled the 
researchers to easily reconnect topics that needed to be further 
explained later on in the interview (Czarniawska 2014). The recorded 
material and the transcription enable the researchers to make direct 
quotations from the interviews (Walsham 2006).  
 
To find the companies views on sustainability their sustainability 
reports were analysed. We found this approach to be the most 
appropriate since the respondents in qualitative interviewing are 
viewed as meaning makers instead of channels transferring knowledge 
from already existing sources (Warren 2002). Since the information 
gathered from the companies´ sustainability reports could be viewed as 
their definition of sustainability, we believe that interviews with 
representatives from the companies would provide the same information 
as these reports. 
 
Primary data: Interviews with fashion consumers 
To investigate the fashion consumers´ view on sustainability, semi-
structured individual interviews in Swedish were conducted between the 
period fourth to the twelfth of May and lasted between 45 to 60 
minutes. An interview-guide in English was created in order to make 
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sure that certain topics were brought up. A pilot study was conducted 
in order to determine how well the interview guide worked and flowed 
(Bryman 2012). The pilot study that was conducted on two fashion 
consumers gave us the opportunity to test the questions as well as the 
length of the interview. Also the language translation from the 
interview guide in English into the held consumer interviews in Swedish 
was tested without remarks. Czarniawska (2014) argues that interviews 
are of importance since they provide information regarding the 
interviewees’ opinions, meanings and interpretations that is in line 
with the area of this study. The semi-structured interview approach 
allows the respondents to use their own words, which enables terms and 
responses that were not foreseen by the researcher to emerge, according 
to Bryman (2012). The author further argues that a more open question 
method is suitable when exploring new areas. It allows the researcher 
to keep an open mind and ask follow up questions leading to information 
that would not have derived with a structured approach. Since the area 
of research (sustainability definition views) is limited, this approach 
was chosen to avoid the risk of missing significant information beyond 
the researcher's knowledge of the subject.   
 
Primary data: Focus group sessions 
In addition to the individual interviews, we also conducted three focus 
group sessions with the same respondents as were individually 
interviewed. When starting the session with each focus group the 
respondents were offered the interview guide in English from the 
individual interviews in order to recall the questions covered. In some 
cases there were a week between the individual interview and the focus 
group session. In other cases they were at the same day. The aim of the 
focus groups was to construct a joint meaning (Bryman 2012) and to 
discuss the consumers’ perceptions regarding sustainability definitions 
in the textile industry since their individual interviews. The focus 
group approach provides the opportunity of allowing people to explore, 
challenge and voice agreements to others views, and think in ways that 
they have not done before after hearing the views of others. This 
approach allows the researcher to study the collectively sense-making 
of a phenomenon (Bryman 2012). Hence, the focus group approach 
complements the individual interviews of how the respondents perceive 
and define sustainability in the textile industry.    
 
Focus groups composition from several studies indicates that the size 
of the groups is ranging between two and ten individuals (Bryman 2012). 
Morgan (1998) suggests small focus groups when the subject is 
controversial or complex and when the participants are expected to have 
a lot to say about the subject. The subject could be considered to be 
sensitive since it addressing moral aspects. Hence, small focus groups 
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were decided as the best alternative. Also, since the participants had 
been interviewed about the subject in their individual interviews 
before the focus groups, and therefore already had thoughts about the 
subject, they had a lot to say in the focus groups. As moderators, we 
guided each session without being too intrusive in the conversations, 
in line with Bryman (2012).     
 
Primary data: Company view  
To investigate the company view on sustainability, the companies´ 
communication regarding this subject was studied through their 
sustainability reports and on their websites. Since reports from 2014 
were not available in all cases, one sustainability report from 2013 
was used. Since changes may have been made in the company's 
sustainability communication since 2013 and 2014, complementary updated 
information from the companies´ websites were examined as well. 
Information from the reports and websites were also used as guidelines 
in the creation of the interview guide.  
 
Secondary data 
For the theory, the articles were collected from the database Summon 
and peer-reviewed articles were used as far as possible. The peer 
review process provides a quality control mechanism (Bryman 2012). To 
make sure the articles used in the theory chapter predominantly 
consists of peer-reviewed articles, some journals have been double-
checked using the peer-review search database Ulrich.  
 
 
3.5 Sample selection 
 
Choice of fashion consumers 
The respondents chosen for this paper are female fashion consumers in 
the Generation Y age span. This generation, born between 1977 and 1994, 
are especially concerned about global issues (Williams & Page 2011). 
Born into a technological society they are used to find information on 
their own, leading to increased awareness of environmental and social 
issues as well as an scepticism towards companies claiming they take 
these issues in consideration (Hill & Lee 2012). Due to this fact, this 
age span is of interest for this study since they are likely to have 
some sort of connection to the word sustainability, hence are more 
likely to have an opinion about the subject. Women have also proven to 
be more environmentally and socially concerned compared to men (Gwozdz, 
Netter, Bjartmarz & Reisch 2013), making them especially interesting 
for this study.        
A convenience sample has been used to select the respondents, meaning 
that the fashion consumers in the Generation Y age span used in the 
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study were people that were available for us. A convenience sample is 
not selected using probability principles were the result could be 
generalized to a population. However, a convenience sample can be used 
as a first step towards further studies and creates a sample that can 
be used as a comparison for other studies within the same field 
suggests Bryman (2012).           
  
It is impossible to know in advance how many respondents that are 
needed in order to reach theoretical saturation, were new data does not 
suggest new insights into an emergent theory or new categories (Bryman 
2012). During the ten individual interviews, together with the material 
from the three focus group sessions, the major analytical categories of 
the study became theoretically saturated, since the added data did not 
provide any new categories. Hence, the sample size of ten individuals 
could be argued to be enough for the purpose of this study.     
  
Choice of company 
The companies chosen for this study are MQ, Lindex, H&M, Gina Tricot 
and Kappahl. These companies were chosen after the criteria of having 
published sustainability reports, being well known and established in 
Sweden with stores as well as producing under own brand name. An 
illustration of the thesis setup with the chosen companies and the 
potential sustainability definition gap can be seen in figure four.  
 

 
 
 
3.6 Data analysis 
With inspiration from Czarniawska (2014) a content inspired analysis 
was made in a flexible manner. Stand out themes from theory emphasised 
often addressed categories from the empiric material. Table one was 
made, in order to document a relevance and frequency of the categories. 
An x means that the category is addressed both in theory as well as in 
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the empirical findings. These categories with an x marked in table one 
were then used as headings in our result and discussion in order to 
support the continuity in the research. 
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TBL (from theory chapter 2.1) x x x x x x x x x 

Durability (from chapter 2.2)        x  

Green (from theory chapter 2.2) x x  x x x x x x 

Education (from theory chapter 2.2)   x    x   

Social (from theory chapter 2.2)   x       

Biodiversity (from ch. 2.3, fig. 2)          

Energy (from chapter 2.3, figure 2) x x  x      

Waste (from chapter 2.3, figure 2)     x     

Water (from chapter 2.3, figure 2) x x        

Social (from chapter 2.3, figure 2)   x       

Land Use (from ch. 2.3, figure 2)  x        

Chemicals (from ch. 2.3, figure 2) x x        

SSCM (from theory chapter 2.4)      x    

Consumption (from chapter 2.5)         x 

Table 1, Category selection; sustainability definitions. 
 
In order for the reader to easily follow the red thread of the result 
and the discussion, the top theme TBL is used to represent the division 
of the headings focus areas.     
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3.7 Reliability and Validity        
The validity of a study refers to correspondence between the text and 
the reality (Czarniawska 2014) or the relation between the purpose of 
the study and what the study is actually investigating (Bryman 2012). 
Reliability refers to whether the result can be repeated (Merriam 
1994). With guidance from the interview guide, we have tried to 
investigate the purpose of this research, since the structure has 
provided us with answers for our research question. The risk with semi-
structured interviews are the wide answers from the respondents, were 
the context can get lost if quotations are taken out of its context 
(Bryman 2012). To avoid this, we have transcribed the interviews 
including the focus group sessions in order to raise awareness how we 
interpreted the respondents answers, contributing to a higher validity 
and reliability. The translation from Swedish to English, which could 
have affected the validity, was tested through the pilot studies. The 
concept of sustainability could have affected the reliability of the 
study, since it is not certain how the respondents have interpreted the 
concept. However, openness for the respondents understanding and 
interpretation of the subject is a part of the purpose with this study. 
The ecological validity, how well the instruments capture the daily 
life regarding opinions, values and knowledge (Bryman 2012) could be 
argued to be high. This due to the fact that the respondents were in a 
natural setting (homes of the moderators), having a conversation with 
people they have met before, in a relaxed and open environment.  
 

3.8 Generalizability 
Since a convenience sample has been used, the data will not allow 
definitive findings to be generated due to the problem with 
generalization. However, the data provided can be used as a springboard 
for further research (Bryman 2012). Even though the research cannot be 
generalized beyond the specific research context, it could be of 
interest for the industry to know how Generation Y female consumers 
perceive and define sustainability.   
     

3.9 Ethical issues           
There are several key ethical issues that need to be considered when 
conducting research. For the interviews conducted in this report, the 
participant's right to anonymity, the privacy of participants and 
possible embarrassment, the voluntary nature of participation, stress 
and discomfort were taken into consideration (Saunders, Lewis & 
Thornhill 2009). Due to morally sensitive questions regarding 
sustainability anonymity were offered. The anonymity can also increase 
the chances of getting truthful answers from the respondents (Walsham 
2006). 
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3.10 Limitations, delimitations and implications 
During the methodology chapter explanations have been given in their 
context to why choices made in this research have been considered 
adequate from the point of view of the researchers. Here an attempt of 
further explanation to additional limitations will be addressed.  
 
Such as the fact that our consumer respondents got the word 
“hållbarhet” in Swedish translated to them in the interviews for the 
word sustainability in English. This since the interviews where held in 
Swedish with Swedish respondents. The respondents though got the 
questionnaire, in English, for the focus group sessions to remember 
what had been discussed during the individual interviews. The word 
sustainability in English was also mentioned during the interviews in 
Swedish. The Swedish word for sustainability is somewhat the same as 
for the English word durability. This could affect the answers from the 
respondents, but they are also compared to sustainability reports from 
Swedish companies. The reports that are in Swedish are named 
“hållbarhetsrapporter”. Hence no announced difference.  
 
Delimitations concerning the research area and further deepened areas 
of potential gaps are described in its context (heading 1.0). This can 
also be found in 3.8. Implications can be found in 1.4 Contributions.  
  



27 

4.0 Result 
For this part of the thesis we will present our findings from the 
research. One part of the findings derives from the interviews with the 
consumers and their focus groups, the other part from the analysis of 
the five sustainability reports from the companies. A summary of the 
findings can be found in table two. In table two the categories of 
sustainability definitions (Def.) are put in relation to the empirical 
sources (Emp.). An example of mentioned definitions of sustainability 
from the consumers and the companies, here divided in the categories 
mentioned in 3.6, are found in table two. Our main findings (the 
existing definition gaps) are highlighted in grey.  
 
The categories for definitions of sustainability in which our findings 
are presented derive from the theory chapter. The four sub headings 
from the theory chapter (sustainability definitions, consumer view, 
company view and sustainable or not) are combined into the categories 
for sustainability definitions found in table one (methodology 
chapter). The categories are forming the headings for the result and 
the discussion chapters.    
 
Def./ Emp. Consumer interviews Company reports Gap in definition? 

Material Organic & natural Organic etcetera Yes & No 

Production Holistically clean Water, Energy & Chemicals Yes & No 

Labour Follow regulations Living Wages etcetera Yes & No 

Transport Address pollution Transport by boat Yes & No 

LCA Sounds sustainable Important part in fashion Yes & No 

SSCM Holistically clean Under control Yes & No 

Transparent In need of information Consumer involvement Yes & No 

Durability Long Lasting No direct findings Yes 

Consumption Less Consumption No direct findings Yes 
Table 2, Summary of findings; sustainability definition gaps, own drawing. 
 
The headings stating TBL holistic view contain both the economical, 
environmental and social aspect balance (Elkington 1998).  
 
4.1 The conscious fashion consumers  
From the ten interviews and the three focus groups with women of 
conscious Generation Y fashion consumers discussing definitions of 
sustainability we have categorized their answers into main themes. 
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The definition categories  
The categories are matching the categories addressed by the companies 
in their sustainability reports, plus two added categories for the 
consumer gap findings in this thesis. More information about the 
category selection can be found in methodology chapter 3.6. 
 
Environmental balance: sustainable materials and quality 
80 per cent of the respondents mentioned good quality as important in 
order to define it as a sustainable garment. The respondents question 
if it can be considered to be sustainable to buy sustainable-labelled 
garments if the quality of those garments is less resistant compared to 
a non-organic fabric. One focus group mentioned that a material that is 
more durable but produced in a less environmentally friendly way may be 
the more sustainable alternative in the long run. This way of defining 
sustainability connected to quality was expressed several times during 
the individual interviews, where the respondents questioned the 
durability of organic materials, “I do not buy organic clothes, I think 
about the quality”, as one respondent mentioned, stating the problem 
with sustainably labelled garments.  
 
When it comes to how the respondents define a sustainable material, it 
is clear that a majority of the interviewees connect durability and 
quality to what they consider to be a sustainable material. Other 
materials that were defined as sustainable were organic fabric (cotton 
and silk) and natural fabrics (wool). One of the respondents mentioned 
recycled material as a definition. However, the majority of the 
respondents expressed their lack of knowledge in how to define a 
sustainable material. The view of clothes as disposable was mentioned 
as the opposite of what they consider to be a sustainable garment. As 
mentioned above, if the materials are not durable, even if the material 
is organic, many of the respondents would not define this garment to be 
sustainable per se.   
 
Environmental balance: holistic production impact 
All of the respondents mentioned the production to be an important part 
of the environmental sustainability. However, not all could define what 
this included. Several of the respondents mentioned that the use of 
chemicals and colouring has to be taken into consideration when 
defining a sustainable production. Others mentioned the type of 
materials used and their origin, the amount of water that goes into 
producing the products and the working conditions in the factories when 
defining a sustainable production. Also, the transportation between 
factories was mentioned. Several of the consumers stressed the 
importance to look at the entire production chain and process to see if 
it can be defined as sustainable or not, “you need to think about the 
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whole supply chain when you buy something, where the material is from 
and how the working conditions have been”, as one respondent mentioned.   
 
Environmental balance: transportation 
In order to have a sustainable SC 30 per cent of the respondents 
mention transports as a key component in the SC that needs to be 
addressed. The interviewed consumers associate a sustainable solution 
for transports in the textile industry with avoidance of freight by 
air, and to load the cargos efficiently so they do not travel half 
empty across the globe. Single respondents emphasize clearly the 
responsibility to reduce transports with more precise examples. Like in 
e-commerce, where the company should premiere fewer transports states 
the respondent. Another example is the consumer that thinks of shorter 
routes to the apparel store in order to act more sustainable. For some 
the transport is just a part of the production definition above. For 
one respondent the environmental balance of transport is described as:  
 

It should be stated that the cotton is from here, that it is 
later processed here and manufactured here, in order to know 
more of the entire transport line. Transport effects the 
environment very much. 

 
The respondents that do specifically address transports also in some 
cases think of packaging; wrapping in order to be defined as a 
sustainable transport. The area of transport is also an indicator to a 
few of the consumers that they would like to be more informed of from 
the company's side concerning their sustainability choices. For the 
industry to define transportation in the future as sustainable, one 
customer would like the companies to dare to think new.  
 
Social balance: labour conditions 
To some of the respondents a social balance is sustainability. Human 
conditions are to them what sustainability in the fashion industry is 
about. Several consumers although conclude the subject as difficult to 
handle in practice. Rules and regulations in the area are defined as 
guidelines for sustainability. Almost all of the respondents cover 
child labour as absolutely banned in order for it to be defined as 
sustainable. Also, labour conditions in large is frequently mentioned, 
as well as salaries and overtime. Almost all of the respondents think 
of the workers in the production factories in first hand for social 
sustainability. Some also address the terms of the employees at the 
headquarters. A few mention that a situation cannot be left without 
responsibility in a far away country if the same conditions would not 
be ok in Sweden. Hazardous chemicals for the workers and ecological 
alternatives are mentioned. Human rights conditions are emphasized as a 
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definition of social sustainability. To quote one of the respondents 
reasoning concerning the question on what sustainability in fashion is 
to you:  
 

Working conditions for them who are producing and what the 
companies are doing for that city or for the people. Often 
they are placing their operations abroad and take advantage of 
that, so maybe more than just payment.  

 
Half of our respondents state the social responsibility before the 
environmental aspect. Labour opportunities to support the families are 
also emphasized here. These respondents are in some way a homogenous 
group, concerning that 80 per cent of them are in the later Generation 
Y spectrum (over 30) and all mention their own children. Several of the 
consumers consider social aspects as much as the environmental, even if 
they think green first. The environmental part has got more medial 
attention to some, while clothes as a product is directly associated 
with problematic social aspects to another. A few consumers do not 
usually think of the social aspect. 
 
Economical balance: LCA and closing the loop 
All of the interviewees consider recycling of textile garments as an 
act of sustainability and a good way to use resources. However, most of 
them stated that they have no insight into what the processes looks 
like and are therefore not able to define it as completely sustainable. 
As one of the respondents discussed: 
 

I think that the idea (of recycling) is good, but how do they 
recycle the clothes? They must do something with them, bleach 
them and colour them again. So I do not know how sustainable 
that is. I rather give the clothes to charity. 
 

One of the focus groups were discussing if H&M where collecting 
clothes, which clothes they accepted and which stores that were 
collecting. No one knew. What happened with the clothes after was also 
discussed without concluding an answer amongst each other. The 
respondents discussed if it was even possible to recycle clothes.   
 
Most of the interviewees only talked about recycling in terms of it 
being good for the environment, since requiring fewer resources than 
the production of new clothes using new raw materials. However, one 
person discussed it in terms of economic sustainability and the 
economic part of closing the loop was also discussed in one of the 
focus groups. None of the interviewees discussed recycling in terms of 
social sustainability, other than the fact that some of them stated 
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that since they do not know what the processes look like they would 
rather give the clothes to charity than to have them be part of a 
process that is counterproductive. One respondent also mentioned the 
contradictory part of recycling; that consumers still buy products 
hence it is not a contributing factor to sustainability.  
  
Holistic balance: SSCM with direct and indirect impact 
To many of the respondents the sustainable SC is the definition of 
sustainability. But naturally, they view the subject in terms of a 
company perspective. The SC is heavily emphasised, even if it is 
addressed in different manners. One example is having control of all 
the company processes for example, or as the entire chain of action in 
a company. Whatever terminology the SC practices are important to the 
consumers. For one focus group the discussion of indirect impact via 
second tier suppliers were mentioned. It was concluded as a difficult 
area. To the respondents it was first obvious that the entire chain 
should be managed, but when then addressing details of subcontractors 
to the subcontractors for a trim for example, the discussion becomes 
more complicated. Clear is that a responsibility is defined as present. 
As one respondent puts it: “In the end it is the consumer that decides. 
Everybody must take more responsibility”.   
 
Economical sustainability is discussed in terms of the SC and some 
respondents consider the aspect, some do not. To one respondent it 
seems like the companies fear the change. If the other aspects of the 
TBL are not covered, one should not have a company is the opinion of 
another consumer. A few consumers consider the economical term of 
sustainability defined to be sort of sensitive, and in need of being 
balanced. Some respondents think that the companies of course shall 
generate profit and per se survive as a business, some consumers think 
on the other hand that it might be too many actors in the market. 
Direct and indirect conscious acts throughout the entire SC and its 
impact with specified information was requested.  
 
Holistic balance: Transparency and communication 
All of the interviewees stated that they feel there is a need for the 
fashion industry to be more open with the fashion consumers. They 
stated that they lack knowledge in terms of sustainability in the 
fashion industry. One example that several of them brought up was the 
fact that if companies provided information regarding how much of the 
actual sales price of a piece of clothing that went back to the people 
working in the factories, they would be more likely to buy it.  
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Also a scepticism was shown towards sustainably labelled materials and 
to the sustainability communication provided from the companies, as 
discussed by respondents regarding the sustainability labels: 

I do not trust it is as good as they say. You do not know the 
origin of the products and how they are produced. The 
companies are focused on strengthening their image.  
 
I am sceptical towards how it actually has been made, so it is 
hard to know the difference between buying the sustainable 
choice and the other. You get no information regarding 
chemicals and so on. So I doubt how much more sustainable that 
garment really is.  

 
One respondent argued that just because the label says the cotton is 
organic does not mean the production process is. One of the focus 
groups discussed the need for an independent labelling, stating they do 
not like the fact that H&M are making their own labelling system. The 
mistrust for the companies labelling system where also shown through 
the individual interviews, where a consumer stated that you have to 
find information on your own and not be too naive when it comes to the 
companies' labels. The term “green washing” was also brought up, and 
that the respondents see CSR as a trend.   
 
Holistic balance: Long Lasting 
The consumer perspective of sustainability is an extra dimension to 
quality. The long lasting product with the sustained seems wash after 
wash, use after use; hence the better quality the more sustainable. One 
respondent states: “That it is durable and hardwearing, in kids wear 
far most, that is sustainability to me. And for that I have not found 
any labels”. Colours sustaining, timeless design and gender-neutral 
children's clothing for long lasting use to several kids in the family 
was discussed in this definition. The fact that this view of 
sustainability might be in direct conflict with the interest of the 
companies to balance quality on a level so the consumer is satisfied, 
but still needs to buy more because the garment quality gets worn out, 
is also mentioned by the respondents. “When I say sustainable clothing 
I mean that they shall sustain also. While I believe that this is maybe 
not what is addressed as sustainability” says one respondent. Second 
hand and long horizon thinking are also mentioned in this definition of 
sustainability.  
 
Over 80 per cent of our respondents define long lasting quality as 
their view of sustainability. To this can be added that over 80 per 
cent of the responding consumers think that it is a gap between their 
vision concerning what a sustainable garment is, and what is offered by 
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the fashion companies in store. The long lasting quality the consumers 
are visioning is hence enhanced in comparison to the quality the 
companies address.  
 
Holistic balance: Less consumption 
The other large definition gap we found in our interviews concerned 
decreasing consumption. Almost 70 per cent of our respondents clearly 
stated that less consumption is the way to sustainability. One 
respondent states on the question if it is sustainable to buy conscious 
garments: “Of course it is not sustainable to buy more than you need. 
Just because it is a preferable label (consciously marked garment) you 
shall not consume more”. It is often also the same consumers as the 
ones craving better long lasting quality. All of our respondents can 
consider spending more to get a conscious garment! One respondent state 
on the question if you can consider spending more to get a conscious 
garment: “Absolutely, if that is what I am after”. While another 
states: “Yes, I would. I rather pay more for a garment that sustains. I 
also believe this is more economic to do”. Some consumers have no doubt 
right away; others would not hesitate if they knew exactly where the 
extra money went. However, none would buy a garment just for the single 
factor of sustainability, if the other factors such as quality, fit, 
and style would not be appealing. They should all go hand in hand says 
some. Labelling and clear information is the key. The consumers often 
mention that they rather buy fewer items that they know and can trust 
are doing good, then cheap consumption items.  
 
Often the respondents gets their definition of sustainability from 
their own logic thinking, in some cases the companies may have had an 
impact. A lot of the consumers express being tired over consumption 
stress from the companies. Always new offers advertised, communicated 
directly and unavoidable via SMS or in form of vouchers to buy more.  
 
 
4.2 The conscious fashion companies  
We will start this part of the result chapter by presenting each 
company's eventual sustainability definition and then proceed with the 
same categorical headings as for the consumers. The conscious fashion 
companies are sorted by name in alphabetic order.  
 
Gina Tricot 
Together the following points make a definition of a sustainable 
fashion company for Gina Tricot. If by the year 2028 only selling 
products of sustainable materials that is produced in sustainable 
manners transported with sustainable methods and that can be treated as 



34 

a resource when the customer no longer wish to keep the product they 
are sustainable (Gina 2013).  
 
H&M  
H&M does not give a clear definition in their report. But states their 
view on what sustainability is. They emphasize long-term thinking and a 
feeling of doing good deeds (H&M 2014). Erik Karlsson, Life Cycle 
Sustainability Coordinator at H&M Sweden, defines in a YouTube clip the 
top four issues for H&M customers when it comes to sustainability: 
animal welfare, working conditions, use of water and energy, and the 
use of chemicals (Karlsson 2014). Karlsson (2014) also states that H&M 
has defined themselves as a company beyond doing just business from the 
beginning, since the company was started.  
 
Kappahl 
There is no clear definition of sustainability in the report, but 
sustainably labelled fashion shall be defined on the company web page 
(Kappahl 2014). Future Friendly Fashion defines how Kappahl views 
sustainability (Kappahl 2015). With a vision of acting economically, 
environmentally and socially sustainable to create fashion in care for 
our planet today and in the future states the same web page.  
 
Lindex  
Sustainability is defined as considering all aspects of a product and 
depending on awareness (Lindex 2014). Sustainability ambition (long 
term) is defined as to minimize the environmental impact in the entire 
SC and to create a positive financial footprint where they operate 
states the report. The concept communication of people, planet, profit 
to the stakeholders is also present.  
 
MQ 
No certain definition. But MQ states it to be an honest goal to take on 
the challenges of sustainability questions with a long-term perspective 
(MQ 2013/2014). MQ states a care for the environment, the social 
aspect, commitment and also long lasting design that can be worn from 
year to year is aspects addressed in the report.  
 
The definition categories  
Here follows the result from analysing the sustainability reports.  
 
Environmental balance: sustainable materials and quality 
It is evident that “sustainable materials” have a crucial part when the 
five companies define sustainability in the industry. Materials defined 
as sustainable are Lyocell/Tencel, Organic cotton and recycled 
polyester (Gina 2013; MQ 2013/2014), recycled pre-consumer fibre 
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(fibres recycled from production) and GOTS cotton (Lindex 2014), 
cultivated cotton (using less water, fewer chemicals and pesticides) 
and recycled wool (Kappahl 2014). However, on Lindex webpage additional 
sustainable materials can be found, including recycled cotton, recycled 
polyamide and organic linen (Lindex 2015).    
    
Compared to the other companies´ sustainability reports using the term 
“sustainable materials” (MQ 2013/2014; Lindex 2014; Kappahl 2014; Gina 
2013), H&M is using the term “more sustainable materials” or “conscious 
materials” to describe the materials in this category. These more 
sustainable materials consist of certified organic and recycled 
fabrics, as well as Better Cotton. The mentioned materials above are 
stated in H&M's report as conscious materials (H&M 2014). On H&M's 
website the complete list of conscious materials can be found, adding 
organic silk, organic hemp, organic leather, Lyocell and FSC natural 
rubber to the list (H&M 2015a). Products that are made using more 
innovative technology to reduce environmental impact in their 
production goes under this category of more sustainable materials 
states H&M (2014).       
  
Gina Tricots view on quality can be connected to their ambition, which 
is to make the customers experience that they “get more than they pay 
for” when buying apparels at Gina Tricot. One of the main goal with 
their quality controls is to make sure that the product quality is 
“good-enough” (Gina 2013, page 10). MQ states that quality is a 
lodestar in the company where the clothes are made to keep their shape 
and be used for a long period (MQ 2013/2014). Garment quality is also a 
central part in Kappahl´s business strategy, stating that the brand is 
associated with fashion, design and quality (Kappahl 2014). In H&M's 
sustainability report, no clear description about their view on quality 
is given, except from in their business idea to offer fashion and 
quality at the best price (H&M 2014). The view on garment quality at 
Lindex is not clearly defined but they state that the products need to 
be of good quality (Lindex 2014).    
     
Environmental balance: production impact 
The companies´ common great environmental challenges and threats for a 
sustainable production includes the use of water, energy and chemicals 
in the production phase (Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014; Kappahl 2014; Gina 
2013) and is connected to the environmental balance (Kappahl 2014). As 
Gina Tricot states, in order to reach what they define as a sustainable 
fashion company, the products needs to be produced in a sustainable way 
(Gina 2013). Reducing the use of these resources is a crucial step 
towards sustainability in the environmental section (Kappahl 2014; 
Lindex 2014).  
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The use of chemicals is also restricted by the European chemical 
legislation Reach (MQ 2013/2014; Gina 2013) combined with the companies 
own chemical restriction list in order to secure a sustainable 
production and a sustainable end product (Gina 2013). 
   
As mentioned above in the material section, H&M are using the term 
sustainable very carefully to describe their actions. Environmentally 
preferable production processes are used to describe their work in 
their production including low-impact production techniques that reduce 
the use of water, energy or chemicals (H&M 2014).     
 
Environmental balance: transportation 
Transport shall be made in sustainable ways to be considered as 
sustainable (Gina 2013). The five fashion companies measure and 
categorize the level of sustainability concerning their transports 
(Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). Every 
one of the companies also defines transport as a sustainability issue 
(Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). In the 
TBL balance the transports are mentioned in the environmental context 
(MQ 2013/2014). But maybe it is a clear trade-off in economical balance 
as well. Since the production is mostly situated quite far from Sweden 
by strategic choice (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 
2013/2014), even though the environmental impact from transports in 
this way could be increased. Engaging production in Europe for 
environmental reasons is although mentioned in the report of the 
fashion company MQ (2012/2013).  
 
Transports being addressed as the single highest direct environmental 
impact (CO2) there is for the company (Gina 2013). Even though all of 
the five companies do address transports as a focus view of 
sustainability actions, some still pollute (48 per cent) by air cargoes 
(Gina 2013). While others rely almost solely on freights by ship and 
train (H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). Some 
emphasise the responsibility of sustainability awareness influence 
given to shippers in promoting conscious transport actions and 
efficiency, acting out the role as customer causing pressure (H&M 2014; 
Kappahl 2014). This is also current in stating requirements of 
shippers’ obligatory enrolment in different sustainability encouraging 
initiatives (H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014). Not only concerning 
environmental sustainability, but also social considerations in 
transports are mentioned (H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014).  
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Social balance: labour conditions 
For the companies in our study social sustainability seems to include 
the labour conditions, which are addressed in all five reports (Gina 
2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). But there is 
no clear definition stated in any of the reports of what social 
sustainability in that case is. Also how to fully embrace their view of 
social sustainability in order to be defined as complete or sustainable 
(if according to the companies this is a possible goal). Kappahl (2014) 
although states that they are being socially sustainable and on the 
same page says that they act under their concept called Friendly. To 
them this includes long-term relations, education and a good working 
area in order to be defined as sustainable.  
 
Clear is that the matter of labour concerns the company's view on 
minimum wages (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 
2013/2014). All the reports address their participation to raise the 
limit of minimum wages in the Far East. Stating their attempts also on 
governmental level (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). 
Living standard wages (or Fair Living Wages) is the main current 
measure for the companies view and aims in terms of wages since it is 
seen as a goal to work towards (H&M 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014).  
 
Except from wages more statements of the labour conditions and how the 
companies view social actions can be seen all over the span of reports 
(Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). There 
are safety regulation treaties in the Bangladesh area signed (Gina 
2013), human right is promoted, democratically elected workplace 
representatives chosen (H&M 2014) and supportive activities for women 
and children in Bangladesh to strengthen their position started 
(Kappahl 2014). Also a school of hope commitment as a way out of 
poverty in Bangladesh is present (Lindex 2014), as well as educational 
groups of sexual and reproductive health amongst the women textile 
workers in Bangladesh (MQ 2013/2014).  
 
In terms of partners defining what social sustainability is to the 
companies, BSCI (Business Social Compliance Initiative) seems to be the 
main partner and network in the view of the social aspect due to the 
fact that a majority of the companies mention their membership (Gina 
2013; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). A majority of the companies also 
state an example from the past (in some cases from the current year) of 
what is not viewed as social sustainability to them, the Rana Plaza 
(Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014). This even though none of them had 
any production in the facility, which is clearly stated by the 
companies in their reports (Gina 2013; H&M 2014).  
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Economical balance: LCA and closing the loop 
Closing the loop is seen as a crucial part when defining a sustainable 
fashion company (Gina 2013). Collecting unwanted clothes are a part of 
the concept of sustainability in fashion (H&M 2014). Four of the five 
companies have a closing the loop approach (H&M; Gina 2013; Kappahl; 
Lindex). Costs and sustainability are highly associated and closing the 
loop is seen as a way of reclaiming the garments value, where the need 
for new raw material decreases (Lindex 2014, H&M 2014). Even though 
collecting clothes do not lead to profit for H&M at present, it makes 
business sense due to the direct access to environmentally conscious 
materials, reduced material costs and risks of resource depletion (H&M 
2014). H&M (2014) states that circular economies can be part of 
creating thriving and resilient economies, with restored natural 
capital. This view of looking at closing the loop and circular 
economies could be connected to the economical sustainability in the 
TBL as well as the environmental sustainability; reducing the need for 
virgin resources (H&M 2014). The collecting and recycling of clothes 
are at Kappahl (2014) connected to their Future concept, where the goal 
is to act in a more environmentally sustainable way.    
 
As mentioned above, Gina Tricot (2013) argues that recycling of clothes 
is an essential part when defining a sustainable fashion company. The 
clothes collected in stores are shipped to Holland where the sorting 
takes place, and end up as insulating material or sold on a second hand 
market (Gina 2013). What happens with the collected clothes at Kappahl, 
H&M and Lindex is not mentioned in their reports (Kappahl 2014; H&M 
2014; Lindex 2014). However, on H&M's website a short movie describing 
what happens with the collected clothes can be found (H&M 2015b).   
  
Holistic balance: SSCM with direct and indirect impact 
Since the responsible textile SC include other actors then the own 
corporate boundaries embrace, the concept of indirect impact is in the 
report introduced (Gina 2013). The fashion brand company very seldom 
own the factories that produce their products, but they are purchasing 
this service from other actors (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; 
Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014), that might have different governmental 
regulations than the native country of the fashion brands. But some 
actors take strategic decisions of sourcing to get the greatest 
sustainability impact due to their purchase power (H&M 2014). Audit is 
covering the first-tier suppliers (the one having the contract with the 
fashion brand) not in its turn that company´s own contractors (H&M 
2014). But it can also be a longer SSCM action where all the 
subcontractors must be audited, at least initially, in order to comply 
with sustainability views (MQ 2013/2014). The reports also address ways 
of taking responsibility for their contractors and other suppliers in 



39 

the view of sustainability that goes beyond their own company border, 
but not beyond the own brand name (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; 
Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014).  
 
Business and sustainability together making perfect sense (H&M 2014); 
like being different sides of the same coin (Kappahl 2014), or 
sustainability as concept containing only winners (Lindex 2014). Aiming 
for the state of climate neutral (Kappahl 2014). Since the SSCM of 
fashion companies today sees also beyond the end use of the garment to 
offer recycling of materials (Gina 2014; H&M 2014; Kappahl 2014; Lindex 
2014; MQ 2013/2014), the SC include the after customer purchase phase. 
Another example is to use leftover conscious fabrics for fashionable 
patchwork in the same SC for example (Kappahl 2014). Reports addressing 
customer environmental impact to be around 26 per cent in an LCA 
measurement (H&M 2014) stretching the SC. Stating conscious consumers 
as needed (MQ 2013/2014), and garment use instructions for 
sustainability as crucial in the view of sustainability; direct or 
indirect. Consumers are addressed as affecting the SSC (H&M 2014).   
 
Holistic balance: Transparency and communication 
In order to make sustainability possible, the consumers need to be 
involved where company transparency have an important role (Gina 2013). 
Transparency will be an important part to create a sustainable 
difference (Lindex 2014) and is seen as a key area to drive 
sustainability, enabling the fashion consumers to make informed 
decisions. The HIGG Index tool is mentioned in the work towards 
transparency (H&M 2014). Transparency is also seen as a way to create 
mutual trust, where H&M (2014) have made their supplier factories, and 
suppliers-of-suppliers factories list public.   
 
All of the companies provide some sort of sustainably labelled fashion 
(Kappahl 2014;). H&M (2014) sees it as their mission to inspire and 
help the consumers to make sustainable choices. H&M (2014) and Kappahl 
(2014), through the label “Clever care”, communicate with their 
customers to take care of the clothes in a more sustainable manner. 
Kappahl (2014) states that in order for the customers to always have 
correct and updated information, the salesclerk are encourage to 
contact the head office if any possible questions regarding chemical 
contents in the products emerge. Of the four stores that provide 
collecting of used clothes, it is not evident from the reports how they 
communicate the collecting service. All of the companies state that 
their sustainability work is reported on the company's websites, on 
social media (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; Lindex 2013; Kappahl 2014; MQ 
2013/2014) as well as through printed material (Lindex 2014).     
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5.0 Discussion 
For this part of the thesis we will keep the categories to define 
sustainability from the results, and connect them with theory. For this 
purpose a new holistic heading combining theory and results is also 
added (Definitions from consumer and company view). Otherwise the same 
categorical headings as in the result will be used.  
 
Definitions from consumer and company view 
Both the responding consumers and companies define sustainability in 
line with a range of the definitions presented in the theoretical 
chapter. Examples of this is SD, Common Future, TBL, CSR and in some 
ways also the TTL (Birdsall 2015; Brundtland 1987; Elkington 1998; 
Löhman & Steinholtz 2004; McDonough & Braungart 2002). Other 
definitions are not directly mentioned, such as sustainability as a 
never-ending process, cultural aspects or environment as the core, 
models and frameworks or efficiency and effectiveness (Birdsall 2014; 
Maude 2014; Braungart, McDonough & Bollinger 2007). Consumer’s emphasis 
to sustain (Ahern 2015) and sustainable yield mind-sets (Maude 2014) 
are although expressed. The companies apply to profit, planet and 
people in their own way (Kappahl 2014; Lindex 2014), were profit could 
be argued not to be secondary as in the theoretical definition 
(Isaksson et al. 2015). Our research goes in line with the Kozlowski et 
al. (2015) and Isaksson et al. (2015) findings that there is no one 
single definition of sustainability in the textile industry and more of 
a CBL in the implication of the definitions.  
 
The companies´ views on sustainability can be connected to the nine 
planetary boundaries, but the rate of biodiversity loss was not clearly 
stated. Neither in the companies’ sustainability reports nor by the 
consumers when defining sustainability was this present. However, since 
biodiversity loss is closely connected to the use of chemicals (Larsson 
2013) (which both consumers and the companies brought up) a lack of 
knowledge in the area could be the reason for the absence of the 
environmental problem. 
 
In line with previous research, the environmental, social and 
developmental dimensions were particularly important in the consumer's 
understanding of the sustainability concept (Hans & Böhm 2012). This 
includes the use of environmentally friendly material, safe production 
practices and reusing/recycling as stated by Gam & Banning (2011). 
However, the fact that the environmental dimension is the most evident 
one (Simpson & Radford 2012; Kagawa 2007; Hill & Lee 2012), is not 
strongly supported by our findings. The social dimension was almost 
equally evident as the environmental. This could be due to the media 
attention towards the social problems in the industry. In line with 



41 

Hills and Lees (2012) survey findings, it was evident that the 
respondents defined sustainability in a simplified way due to lack of 
knowledge in the area.      
 
Environmental balance: sustainable materials and quality 
In line with the research concerning consumers’ perception of 
sustainability connected to quality (McNeill & More 2015; Hill & Lee 
2012), an important part of the respondents’ definition of 
sustainability included good quality. The respondents even questioned 
if the garments labelled as sustainable by the companies can be 
considered to be sustainable unless the quality is durable. The less 
environmentally produced material may therefore in the eyes of the 
consumers be viewed as more sustainable because of its quality. This 
can be compared to how the companies define quality in their 
sustainability report as “good-enough” (Gina 2013) or not clearly 
defined as in the case of H&M (2014) and Lindex (2014). Therefore, a 
quality gap between the respondents’ definition of quality as part of 
sustainability and the companies more unclear connection between 
quality and sustainability is evident from the interviews. Having a 
business model that incorporates quality as a vital part in the 
business model could be a way to manage this gap. 
 
It is evident that the respondents had trouble to define what a 
sustainable material is due to lack of knowledge. Organic cotton was 
the material mentioned most times followed by natural materials. 
However, both of these came after durable materials, even if the 
respondents had trouble defining what this included. The long list of 
sustainable materials (or more sustainable as mentioned by H&M) 
presented by the companies (H&M 2014; Lindex 2014; Gina 2013; Kappahl 
2014; MQ 2013/2014) was clearly not common knowledge to the 
respondents. This was present despite the fact that the companies 
defines this to be an important part in their sustainability work and 
towards becoming a sustainable business; hence a gap in definition from 
the company side. In order to manage this gap in consumer knowledge, 
the fashion companies needs to communicate and inform their consumers 
about sustainable materials in a more clear way, in line with Shen et 
al. (2014), stating the importance of consumer education.      
 
Environmental balance: production impact 
The production impact has an important role when discussing the 
environmental sustainability, both in the company's definition and the 
respondents. There is no big difference between what the respondents 
and companies includes in the production impact. Both names the use of 
chemicals and water, the materials used and their origin as well as the 
working conditions when defining a sustainable production. However, the 
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respondents to not mention the use of energy when defining a 
sustainable production, which is a crucial part for all of the company 
definitions, in line with the planetary boundaries presented in figure 
2. It is also not clear from the respondents if they define it as 
sustainable to reduce the environmental impact as the case in Hill´s 
and Lee´s (2012) research, or if an elimination of the impact is needed 
to define it as sustainable. In the company definitions of a 
sustainable production, there is a clear focus on reduction.       
 
What could be questioned is if this focus on efficiency in the 
production is enough (Bjørn & Hauschild 2013; Martin, Boersema & 
Blowers 2012). As the authors argue, the risk is that the companies 
optimize inherently unsustainable systems. The increased efficiency may 
in turn lead to an increased consumption (Bjørn and Hauschild 2013). 
Something that is contradictory to what the respondents defines as 
crucial part to accomplish environmental sustainability, also discussed 
by Goworek et al. (2012).     
 
Environmental balance: transportation 
Transport of goods from production countries in the Far East to sales 
corporations in the west is a common procedure in the textile value 
chain (Burns et al. 2011). Transports are a pollutant activity 
(Fletcher 2014). But it is also measurable for the textile companies. 
All of the company reports address transports as a factor defining 
their sustainability work. The respondents are also noting it as a view 
that effects the definition of when you are considered to act 
sustainable. A control over your conscious transports is needed. In 
this view there is no direct gap in the definitions expressed between 
the customer and the company.  
 
As Gina Tricot (2013) puts is; all that can be measured exists. All 
that can be measured can also be communicated, and hence set a standard 
for the industry by competition. The customers in our study maybe took 
conscious transports a bit for granted. Transports being a part of the 
SC, it is considered obvious to address in the textile industry. 
Nevertheless it is unclear if the respondents are aware of the high (48 
per cent) CO2 emissions of transport that derives from air cargo for 
Gina Tricot in their sustainability report from 2013. Fast fashion 
comes with a shockingly high price (Cline 2013).  
 
Since transports are about the environment and that part of the TBL 
balances, it is also considered as communicated by the respondents. 
They perceive the environmental threat to be the one addressed in 
media. But in the balance of the factors environmental and economical 
(Elkington 1998), transports may have entered equilibrium of balanced 
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sustainability we think. In this equilibrium perhaps the low cost from 
price-pressured long distance transports in the textile industry (Burns 
et al. 2011) win over the environmental aspect in the CSR balance of 
today without any consumer reactions. MQ states in their sustainability 
report from 2012/2013 that they moved production to Europe, partly for 
environmental reasons.  
 
As one respondent states, it ought to be promoted to stress fewer and 
shorter transports, for example in online shopping. Both the consumer 
and the company have a responsibility. In aspect of the climate threats 
of today (Bartolini 2014; Svensson & Wagner 2012; Rockström & Klum 
2012) it is unsustainable to send these worldwide transports no matter 
sort. Transport frequency and volumes also naturally increasing in 
scale with increased sales shows H&M’s (2014) figures.  
 
Social balance: labour conditions 
As presented by a number of authors, the social dimension in the TBL is 
not evident in consumers’ perception of sustainability (Simpson & 
Radford 2012; Kagawa 2007; Hill & Lee 2012; Hanss and Böhm 2012; Gam & 
Banning 2011), especially not in the apparel industry (Kagawa 2007). 
From the interviews and focus groups, the social dimension when 
defining sustainability was highly evident. But there can both be, and 
not be, considered a gap in the definitions amongst the consumers and 
the companies. The respondents emphasising the human rights and the 
textile production working families in the Far East, when it comes to 
details in the definition of a sustainable social aspect, turn to laws 
and regulations. A compliance with laws and regulations is exactly what 
the companies are doing. They are actively trying to raise the 
regulations of for example minimum wages to fair living wages (Gina 
2013; H&M 2014; Lindex 2014; MQ 2013/2014). Also, the companies are 
doing extra for the community where they are present (Gina 2013; H&M 
2014; Lindex 2014; Kappahl 2014; MQ 2013/2014). Like a TTL definition 
by enhancing, and then reduce the bad to equilibrium. But we still have 
a gap between what the respondents would like to vision for the workers 
and what is present today in the industry. A lot of the consumers have 
seen visual media reports from production areas. The question is 
although addressed as difficult, both from the consumers and the 
companies included.  
 
We believe the question of social sustainability definition when it 
comes down to details partly is hard due to the fact that it is built 
on laws and regulations of a foreign country. Respondents having hard 
to define sustainability when it comes to detailed descriptions were 
also evident in previous research (Hill & Lee 2012). Hence, it becomes 
both hard and easy, for both the consumers and the companies. Hard 
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since the responsibility may be perceived as too large to shift, while 
it considers changing governmental laws in foreign countries. This 
might also be why the definitions also somewhat lack gaps. A successive 
change in sourcing strategy with raised prices and clear communication 
of where the extra money is invested is a suggested management action. 
Consumers are willing to pay extra, if they know where the money is 
invested. In direct conflict with the statement from the CEO of H&M 
(2014), that clearly notes that customers are not willing to pay more 
in order to get the consciousness. We do not know what the source of 
that statement is, but we know that some practices of today in the 
fashion industry is not enough to be defined as socially sustainable 
according to our consumers.  
 
Economical balance: LCA and closing the loop 
Both the companies and the respondents find recycling and closing the 
loop to be an important part in environmental sustainability in the 
TBL. The economical sustainability of closing the loop is mentioned by 
one of the respondents but it is more evident from the company view. 
Since the respondents only had limited knowledge in this area, they 
could not define it as completely sustainable unlike the companies. The 
respondents questioned the process, unsure if it could be seen as 
sustainable. Although closing the loop is one of the most important 
concept of sustainability in fashion (Gina 2013; H&M 2014) it is clear 
that the respondents have very limited knowledge regarding this area, 
unsure if it was even possible to recycle material for new products. A 
gap in the sense of defining it as sustainable or not, due to limited 
knowledge, could be argued.  
 
The contradictory part of recycling was also brought up during the 
interviews, the fact that it may lead to increased consumption. As 
discussed by Bjørn and Hauschild (2013), the cradle-to-cradle approach 
has drawbacks in terms of sustainability. The continued focus on 
economic growth can be argued to draw away attention from the fact that 
a behavioural change is needed (Martin, Boersema & Blowers 2012). This 
consumption approach will be discussed below.  
 
Holistic balance: SSCM with direct and indirect impact 
It both exists a definition gap, as well as it does not. In the matter 
of the textile SC definition for sustainability of direct and indirect 
impact the consumers define sustainability to involve the entire SC and 
to have control in all processes. When it comes down to details of 
where the responsibility ends in terms of second tier suppliers the 
discussion becomes problematic. This is also the reality of the 
companies in our study. H&M (2014) audit their first tier supplier, 
while MQ (2013/2014) states to audit also second tier, at least 
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initially when they are hired. Improvements along the entire SC in 
order to address the sustainability management are stressed (Cetinkaya 
et al. 2011; Macarthur 2014; Fletcher 2014). 
 
The gap in definition is both present and not present most likely due 
to the complex SC in the textile industry we would say. Kozlowski et 
al. (2015) and Larsson (2011) are explaining this complexity of the SC 
in their work. Larsson (2011) is also stressing the perception gap 
between the customer and the retailer in the textile value chain. We 
now prove gaps between these parties also in the area of sustainability 
definitions. Consumers think of brand responsibility, not in the terms 
of where the corporate legal borders of responsibility starts and ends. 
That is quite evident by the first holistically formed definitions from 
the consumer. It is when addressing details that it becomes 
complicated. In this way consumers are the ones that think in the terms 
of the extended SSCM viewed by Svensson (2007) and that spans beyond 
the own legal organisation.  
 
The management strategy would then be to continue to think in terms of 
brand, and not legal borders for responsibility in the complex SC of 
the textile industry. Everything a company does, it is responsible for. 
Some of them stating an example of what are not sustainable, that goes 
beyond also brand borders since none were present (the Rana Plaza) and 
take actions in safety foundations for the area (Gina 2013; H&M 2014; 
Kappahl 2014). Audit compliance pressure of all supplier steps and a 
strategic sourcing to gradually raise prices and communicate the 
investment is suggested. Actions of today is not enough to be 
sustainable in a Common Future manner, since the climate changes from 
the take, make and dispose actions are dramatic (Bartolini 2014; 
Macarthur 2014). No step in the SC can be left behind.  
 
Holistic balance: Transparency and communication 
All of the respondents stressed the need for more information and 
communication from the fashion companies in order to be able to make 
informed and sustainable choices when shopping. The lack of knowledge 
regarding “sustainable” materials and the recycling process shows that 
the companies´ communication lacks results. This information is due 
despite the fact that the companies´ sees it as important to involve 
the consumers and to work with transparency. From the interviews it is 
also clear that the respondents wants to know more about the clothes in 
order to make sustainable choices, preferable through an independent 
labelling system. The way Kappahl works to provide information 
regarding chemicals, by making the sales clerk call the head office if 
questions would derive, do not seem like an efficient way to create 
awareness among the fashion consumers. It was also clear from the 
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interviews that the companies´ attempts to communicate the recycling 
programs to the fashion consumers had failed. Communicating sustainable 
actions through social media and sustainability reports could be argued 
as inefficient as well, since this way of communicating only will reach 
the most interested consumers. The lack of knowledge regarding 
sustainable materials and the recycling process also indicates that the 
printed materials provided in the companies´ stores are not sufficient. 
As argued by Goworek et al. (2012), the clothing retailers are uniquely 
positioned to influence the consumers to make sustainable choices. The 
question is if they want to. To manage this, having a consumer-facing 
label like the Higg Index could be an efficient way to inform the 
consumers in the matter.   
 
The respondents showed a clear scepticism and questioned the motives of 
the companies, not knowing if they can trust the labels and information 
provided from the companies, in line with Gwozdz et al.´s. (2013) 
research. This indicates that clearer communication and transparency is 
needed in order to eliminate this distrust as well as the knowledge gap 
identified among the respondents.  
 
Holistic balance: Long Lasting 
The definition of products being of long lasting quality in order to be 
sustainable clearly seen from our respondents is a gap. The factor is 
although found in survey research before (Hill & Lee 2012). Here it is 
a gap in the definitions due to the fact that the companies do not talk 
about it in their sustainability reports. H&M has quality and fashion 
to best price in their business idea (H&M 2014) but has also added in a 
sustainable way (H&M 2015). But that quality is most likely not the 
quality our respondents are talking about. They are addressing a long 
lasting quality over years. This is more like the idea from MQ 
(2013/2014) of garments lasting for years in design. This is the same 
as Watson (2015) for the definition of to sustain. Nevertheless, we are 
talking fashion here. Fashion that is fast moving. The companies in our 
study may have problems to balance the TBL long lasting quality with 
their existing business model, since it is maybe in contrast to their 
economical goals. This is also announced by one of our respondents.  
 
This definition of long lasting quality in order to be sustainable is 
more of a Brundtland idea of having something to give to our kids that 
we are proud of and that works; our planet. This is also stated from 
several of the consumers that it is their way of sustainability, even 
without knowing that the Brundtland definition existed. The common 
future (Brundtland) getting criticized for being a too pro SD (Birdsall 
2014) and corporate friendly CSR approach hard to assess in reality 
even if broad (Maude 2014). But the future generations’ well being is a 
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trigger to action for our respondents, and addressed in the Brundtland 
(1987) definition. Future generation concern is also stated in previous 
research (Hill & Lee 2012). The consumers with their long lasting 
thinking (which also H&M states they have (Karlsson 2014)) see more of 
a sustainable yield mind-set of not fishing out the fish in a faster 
paste than they can sustain (Maude 2014). Also in line with durability 
being the way to go (Bernard 2014). 
  
To manage this gap, to start a longer lasting product line where a 
label of sustainability means better quality, more long lasting, to 
match the consumer idea of sustainability. Also introduce this value of 
long lasting quality score into the Higg index as a management action. 
Even though designing for durability and longevity is a part of the 
scoring system when evaluating the sustainability performances of the 
companies (SAC 2013), it is not a part in the RDM tool. Since the RDM 
tool is used as guidance and education regarding environmental impact 
for the designers in the creation process (SAC 2015d), the importance 
of durability and longevity from a sustainability perspective then runs 
the risk of being neglected. This may lead to a situation where the 
designers focus on environmental reduction in other parts, leaving out 
the most important from a consumer view; the durable quality. This 
could be the tool at hand to manage this gap, and to create a more SSC.  
 
Holistic balance: Consumption 
The consumers define sustainability as to consume less. The business 
idea of the companies is to consume more. Supported by Goworek et al. 
(2012) arguing that clothing retailers do not address the overriding 
issue that current consumption levels are unsustainable. But there are 
companies that see less consumption as a solution (MQ 2013/2014). MQ 
presents failed compliance audits, Kappahl integrates their report for 
sustainability with their annual report, and H&M minds their language 
and avoid addressing things as sustainable but instead as “more 
sustainable”. But they all earn their money on sales margins from 
fashion consumption. Sales being addressed in the sustainability report 
as one of the core strengths (Gina 2013). To drive the consumption is 
being the most questioned part of the work with sustainability for the 
fashion industry (Kozlowski et al. 2015). Less consumption still being 
the one factor to move towards a more sustainable path (Goworek et al. 
2012; Martin et al. 2012; Bjørn & Hauschild 2013). 
 
The companies should manage this gap by communicating fewer and better 
purchases successively to the consumers. Even though Swedish consumers 
have proven to be environmentally aware (Gwozdz et al. 2013), a lack of 
knowledge is likely to contribute to the discrepancy between what 
customers say and what they actually do concerning sustainability (Hill 
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& Lee 2012). Perhaps there is scepticism among consumers regarding the 
authenticity in corporate sustainability notifications (Gwozdz et al. 
2013), which is also evident in our research. Some respondents suggest 
starting with kid’s wear; which is an area where the consumers think 
extra of consuming less. They share, they use the garment the entire 
life cycle and they do not always choose fashion but durability. This 
is in line with the view of clothes not being fashion but function 
(Kaiser 1997). But the respondents need for good fit and style, besides 
the sustainability factor is also in line with theory (Niinimäki 2010). 
A management idea is to skip separate boy and girl design in kids wear 
to get consumption down when using unisex for more members of the 
family. It is not enough to consume as we do (Isaksson et al. 2015). 
This planet needs our actions (Fletcher 2014; Macarthur 2014). 
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6.0 Conclusion 
For this part we will sum up the answers of the research question: 
  
What are the similarities and differences between how female conscious 
fashion consumers of Generation Y and conscious fashion companies 
define sustainability, and how can the differences be managed from a 
sustainable textile supply chain perspective?  
 
Several similarities in the definitions of sustainability between the 
consumer and the company are found. For example concerning transport, 
chemicals and labour. Communication in media seems to have effects. 
 
The main findings of our research are the differences, the present 
gaps, in the definition of sustainability between the conscious female 
fashion consumer of Generation Y and the conscious fashion company. 
There are two major gaps that contain the consumers’ definition of 
sustainability as long lasting quality and a decreased consumption. 
These two definitions are not the published version of definitions in 
the sustainability report of the companies. Since the long lasting 
quality concept somewhat is in the pipeline from the SAC, a future gap 
closure might already be at hand for the SSCM.  
 
There are also several minor gaps found. For example in the categories 
material, SSCM and LCA where the consumers and companies somewhat 
differ in their definitions of sustainability.  
 
A reason to why the gaps occur might be the lack in knowledge and 
information present. This is present both from the consumers’ side, 
with a wish to learn more, but also from the companies, where the term 
to be sustainable is used frequently, sometimes without stating why. 
One problem being the over 300 definitions of sustainability, non 
officially accepted as being the single true one, and the companies not 
stating which one of the definitions they are using to define their 
statement of them being sustainable. This sense of comfort and 
secureness from the companies’ side that they are sustainable is then 
transported to the consumer in form of communication.  
 
The management of these differences from a supply chain perspective can 
in holistic terms be described as a need for addressing and integrating 
in business model actions for clearer consumer communication. Also 
internal communication for example in terms of the designer RDM tool 
could be improved concerning covering the gaps present. For example 
concerning the category durability (or long lasting) requested from the 
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consumers, where the SAC has the category durability mentioned in the 
brand module but not in the RDM for SSCM.  
 
Being defined as, or define things as, sustainable or not seems to be 
something desirable both for consumers and companies. Still if gaps 
where to be filled in their definitions of sustainability to become all 
over exactly the same, our research could indicate that the consumer 
still wants to consume and the company still wants to sell their 
products. If this is defined as sustainable can be discussed.  
 
For further research we suggest a larger respondent group for deeper 
understanding via qualitative research. Also deeper interviews with the 
companies are recommended to give their insights in what is not maybe 
communicated to consumer yet. It might be that the companies are 
defining sustainability internally in a differentiated manner from what 
they are communicating externally. Also to specify where the 
sustainability definition gaps more precisely are occurring would be 
interesting. The gap model from the introduction could then be used 
more in detail and penetrate the research area.   
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Appendix ONE: Interview guide 
DEFining sustainability in fashion; consumer versus company 
 
Part one, 15 minutes, background  

1. What is your age? 
2. What is your occupation? 
3. Do you care about sustainability? 
4. Do you have any knowledge within sustainability? 
5. For whom do you mostly shop? Yourself, your child, your man? 
6. Do you shop at H&M, Lindex, Kappahl, MQ and/or Gina Tricot? 
7. Do you buy consciously labeled garments; why?  
8. Do you consider yourself a conscious fashion consumer? Why? 

 
Part two, 30 minutes, defining sustainability, WHY 

1. How do you define sustainability? 
2. Which different definitions of sustainability do you know of? 
3. What is being environmentally sustainable in fashion to you? 
4. What is social sustainability in fashion to you? 
5. How do you view economical sustainability in fashion? 
6. Do you think of cultural sustainability in fashion; why? 
7. Is this enough to be sustainable or is more needed; why? 
8. Is sustainability to secure life for future generations; why? 
9. How would you define production in a sustainable manner? 
10. What is a sustainable textile material to you; examples? 
11. Is recycling of fashion garments sustainability; why? 
12. Define what a sustainable garment is to you; examples.  
13. From where have you picked up this definition?  
14. Define a sustainability vision for the fashion industry. 
15. Is there a gap between your vision of sustainability and 

what the fashion retailers offer in store; in what way?  
 
Part three, 10 minutes, consumer and company view 

1. Is it important that textile companies act sustainable; why? 
2. Rank sustainability; versus quality, fit, style and price. 
3. Information in sustainable clothing; change your behaviour?  
4. Can you consider spending more to get a conscious garment? 
5. Do you consider environmental or social issues first; why? 
6. Is it sustainable to buy conscious garments? Why?  

 
Part four, 5 minutes, manage the textile value chain 

1. What would you suggest the textile industry to improve in terms 
of sustainability? 


